Town of Mineral Springs

Town Hall  

3506 S. Potter Road

Town Council

Public Hearing / Regular Meeting 

September 13, 2012 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes 
The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in Public Hearing and Regular Session at the Mineral Springs Town Hall, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on Thursday, September 13, 2012.

Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Mayor Pro Tem Valerie Coffey, Councilman Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Janet Critz, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Councilwoman Melody LaMonica, Councilwoman Peggy Neill, Town Clerk/Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks, Attorney Bobby Griffin and Deputy Town Clerk Janet Ridings. 
Absent:
None.
Visitors:
Don Gaddy, Jim Prosser and Neal Speer.
With a quorum present Mayor Frederick Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of September 13, 2012 to order at 7:34 p.m.

1. 
Opening

· Councilwoman Janet Critz delivered the invocation.

· Pledge of Allegiance. 

2.
Public Hearing – Proposed Text Amendments 
· Mayor Becker opened the Proposed Text Amendments Public Hearing at 7:37 p.m.  Mayor Becker explained that this is a legislative zoning change and it does not require the type of testimony that a quasi-judicial hearing requires.  Mayor Becker pointed out that the Public Hearing can be left open so that staff and the applicant can answer questions at the time of the deliberation.  Councilwoman Critz made a motion to leave the Public Hearing open.  Mayor Becker replied that you don’t have to move; the Public Hearing is open and no one signed up to speak, so the council will just defer staff/applicant presentation.   
3. 
Public Comments
· There were no public comments.
4.
Consent Agenda 
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to approve the consent agenda containing the following:
A. August 9,  2012 Regular Meeting Minutes
B. July 2012 Tax Collector’s Report
C. July 2012 Finance Report
Councilwoman Neill seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill
Nays: None
5.
Union County Multi-Jurisdictional Hazard Mitigation Plan
· Mr. Neal Speer from Union County Emergency Management explained that he was here this evening to ask the council to adopt the Union County Multi-Jurisdictional Hazard Mitigation Plan.  They have been in the process of circulating this plan to the municipalities and eventually to Union County where all the jurisdictions will adopt this plan.  This plan was originally adopted in 1994 by all of the jurisdictions; the plan is required to be updated every five years.  “We were a little behind when we did, but we created a committee back in September 2011, as required by Federal Regulation, and they began updating the plan”.  The plan was updated by “house” staff; it took 18 months to go through it with input from all municipalities and Union County.  Once the plan was complete it was submitted to North Carolina Hazard Mitigation Section for review; they returned it with a few recommendations for minor changes.  After approval from the North Carolina Hazard Mitigation Section the plan was sent to the Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) and was approved with no additional revisions recommended.  Union County Emergency Management got the approval from FEMA on February 1, 2012.  At that point, they began going around to municipalities for adoption.  Mr. Speer asked the council if they had any questions.       

· Mayor Becker pointed out that the council was all here when Mr. Speer gave the first presentation of this process approximately a year ago.  Mr. Speer replied that he believed what Mayor Becker was referring to was that he was here asking for approval to participate in a regional grant process, which is related to this where the State was going to apply for funding for a Regional Hazard Mitigation Plan.  Mr. Speer gave the council an update on that process – FEMA has approved the grant process and the State is moving forward with that; it will probably be a two-year process before it is finalized.  Once the jurisdictions have adopted this plan, that Regional Grant process will take this plan, along with the Union County plan and the Stanley and Cabarrus County plans – the three counties will hire a contractor and they will roll all three of the Multi-Jurisdictional Hazard Mitigation Plans into one creating a “Regional Plan”.  Essentially it won’t change any of our responsibilities or our individuality as a county or as municipalities; it will create fewer plans – 23 counties in the Western Branch of North Carolina Emergency Management as opposed to having 23 multi-jurisdictional plans (rolled into eight regional plans).  There will be fewer plans for the State and FEMA to review, so it makes sense that FEMA would approve the grant money for those regional plans.  

· Councilwoman Neill explained that she was looking over the mitigation actions that Emergency Management hoped to accomplish and was very happy to see the items involving CSX Railroad.  Mr. Speer responded that those mitigation actions were developed in coordination with the Town of Mineral Springs.  Mayor Becker mentioned that he remembered the town coming up with some of the ideas over the years.  Councilwoman Neill pointed out item #3 (to stop the railroad excessive speed downtown to minimize the chance of derailments) and stated that after the derailment (a little over a year ago) we noticed a very dramatic change in speed, but now it is creeping back up there.  Councilwoman Neill mentioned that she was happy to see those safeguards are there and asked how they will go about stopping the railroad from speeding.  Mr. Speer responded that you can’t stop the railroad, but they will work with them, as best the can, in order to accomplish this.  This is a joint effort between the municipality and Emergency Management.  Mayor Becker pointed out that several of these things are ongoing and have been taking place; the fire department (that serves Mineral Springs) has continued emergency services training and the floodplain administrator worked to update flood maps and the new D-FIRM (digital flood insurance rate map).  Mr. Speer commented that the intent of the entire plan (once adopted) is that the mitigation committee is required to meet on an annual basis.  During that annual meeting they will go back and look at each one of the mitigation actions for each jurisdiction to evaluate the mitigation actions to see if they are applicable – has it been accomplished or can it be accomplished?  As the five-year cycle progresses, the role of that advisory committee is to look at each mitigation action and to evaluate it and see how effective the mitigation action is.  Ultimately at the end of the five year cycle if a particular mitigation action has been accomplished – “great”, it will be written up as accomplished, they will write it off and move on.  If it has not been accomplished, then in the next five-year cycle they will have to explain why it has not been accomplished – was it funding, resources, personnel, or simply because their hands are strapped.  Councilwoman LaMonica asked if the responsibility for completion of the action rests with the committee.  Mr. Speer responded no, the responsibility to complete the mitigation action lies with the jurisdiction.  Councilwoman LaMonica explained that out of the 11 items two specifically refer to our fire department – has the fire chief had a chance to look at these and weigh in on his thoughts?  Mr. Speer responded that he hoped that he had.  The two items are: (1) Contact the fire department and county communications regarding procedures for public notifications in the event of an emergency; and (2) Encourage appropriate emergency services training and continued education for fire department members.  Councilwoman LaMonica asked if the costs associated with the mitigation actions were intended to come from the existing town budget.  Mr. Speer responded that was something the town would have to look at.  For example, item #11 says “raise public awareness of how natural hazards could affect the area”.  Mr. Speer stated that he had a “simple fix” for that – the town could link the FEMA website under “readiness plans” to the town’s website and then item #11 has been accomplished at no cost.  Councilwoman Critz mentioned lumber trucks speeding through Mineral Springs and noted that it should be added to item #2.  Mr. Speer responded that they would be working with law enforcement to remedy that issue.  Items can’t be added at this point since it has already been approved by FEMA.    Councilwoman Critz referred to item #5 and commented that she could not see the town advising people to “clear cut”.  Mr. Speer responded that it wasn’t actually “clear cutting”, it is called “wild land urban interface” and the forest service is actually working to develop a fire prevention plan for municipalities.  Homeowners allowing unkempt brush up in close proximity to homes causes significant fire danger to those homes in case of wild fire; the intent is to remove brush, not trees.  
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to adopt the resolution for the multi-jurisdictional hazard mitigation plan as presented (R-2012-03) and Councilwoman LaMonica seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, Critz, LaMonica and Neill
Nays: None
· The resolution is as follows:

TOWN OF MINERAL SPRINGS

RESOLUTION TO ADOPT THE UNION COUNTY NORTH CAROLINA 
MULTI-JURISDICTIONAL HAZARD MITIGATION PLAN

R-2012-03


WHEREAS, the citizens and property within the Town of Mineral Springs are subject to the effects of an array of natural hazards that can cause loss of life and damages to public and private property; and


WHEREAS, the Town of Mineral Springs desires to seek ways to mitigate the impact of such hazard risks; and


WHEREAS, it is the intent of the Town of Mineral Springs to protect its citizens and property from the effects of natural hazards by preparing and maintaining a local hazard mitigation plan; and 


WHEREAS, N.C. Gen. Stat. § 166A-6.01(b)(2)(a)(3) states: “For a state of disaster proclaimed pursuant to G.S. 166A-6(a) after the deadline established by the Federal Emergency Management Agency pursuant to the Disaster Mitigation Act of 2002, P.L. 106-390, the eligible entity shall have a hazard mitigation plan approved pursuant to the Stafford Act;” and


WHEREAS, Section 322 of the Federal Disaster Mitigation Act of 2000 states that local governments must develop an All-Hazards Mitigation Plan in order to be eligible to receive future Hazard Mitigation Grant Program Funds and other disaster-related assistance funding and that said Plan must be updated and adopted within a five year cycle; and


WHEREAS, it is the intent of the Mineral Springs Town Council to fulfill its obligation under the aforementioned laws in order that the Town of Mineral Springs will remain eligible to receive state and federal assistance in the event of a declared disaster affecting the Town of Mineral Springs; and  


WHEREAS, Union County and the other jurisdictions included in the Plan have performed a comprehensive review and evaluation of each section of the Multi-Jurisdictional Hazard Mitigation Plan approved by the County in 2004, and have updated the plan as required under regulations at 44 CFR Part 201 and according to guidance issued by the Federal Emergency Management Agency and the North Carolina Division of Emergency Management.




NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Mineral Springs Town Council hereby:

1. Adopts the updated Union County North Carolina Multi-Jurisdictional Hazard Mitigation Plan (the “Plan”), which plan shall supersede the Multi-Jurisdictional Hazard Plan adopted by Mineral Springs in 2004; and

2. Agrees to take such other official action as may be reasonably necessary to carry out the proposed actions of the Plan.




ADOPTED this 13th day of September, 2012.



      Frederick Becker








Frederick Becker III, Mayor








Town of Mineral Springs


ATTEST: Vicky Brooks





          Vicky Brooks, CMC, Town Clerk

6.
Centralina Council of Governments – CONNECT Consortium
· Centralina Council of Governments Executive Director Mr. Jim Prosser introduced himself and stated that he was pleased to be here with the council this evening to respond to any questions they may have regarding the CONNECT initiative and to provide additional background.  Mineral Springs is being requested to indicate their willingness to become a partner in the development of a regional framework for how this region is going to grow.  Mr. Prosser explained that when he first started in this business a long time ago, cities pretty much were able to depend solely upon themselves for looking at how they grow jobs and the economy, how they were going to provide and support transportation or how they were going to develop quality of life, but what we have found across the country is that we are increasingly independent (but also interdependent) that we have to take care of our communities and define our own character of our community.  At the same time, we are interdependent in a sense that we are impacted by other communities around us and we have also found that those regions that work together and identify common problems, opportunities and issues are able to resolve those issues and work together to address many of their common interests.  Not everything you do really requires a type of coordination, so a big part of what this process is about is identifying where those issues are and where you think working together can get better solutions for your community.  In essence, that is what CONNECT is looking at and in the agreement they are asking the town to consider “an agreement to see if we can reach an agreement on areas of common interest” and once that is done they will be providing recommended policies/procedures/activities, which are for voluntary consideration by communities.  The town’s participation is also important from the perspective of identifying a staff person as a contact and an elected official to be part of the process in terms of identifying what’s important for your community – sorting out the different policies/practices that would be of interest to your community.  In terms of a financial commitment, there is no dollar amount that CONNECT is asking for; the staff time is certainly a consideration and every community is going to have a different level of staff contribution and a lot of it depends on what the town gets out of it.  At the beginning, what we are certainly going to be looking for is identifying what is the “as built” in this region.  They will be looking at every community within this region identifying what their plans for the future are and how they [community] intend to grow; when that is put together they [CONNECT] will start there.  Beyond gathering the information, it is really going to be up to you to identify what are some of the other issues and information that you want to provide.  For some communities even getting that information is a little bit of a stretch, because they don’t have it in their files; it’s available through consultants or sometimes COG is doing the planning for those communities (they can just gather it from their in-house sources).  Mayor Becker mentioned that Ms. Brooks has had a little bit of communication with Centralina about some of our things like the Land Use Plan and Zoning Maps; providing some of this “as-built” information hasn’t been a burden.  
· Mayor Becker explained that he attended the Regional Mayors’ meeting in Charlotte about three weeks ago, which was focused on CONNECT; it helped him understand it a little more.  In the next few months there will be regional meetings scheduled – open houses for members of the public to come and see what this cooperative venture is.  Mayor Becker explained that he and Ms. Brooks had reviewed what this board had done when Mineral Springs signed on; we did not sign onto the original resolution, but wrote a separate letter, which expressed the town's support when the grant was being applied for.  The council expressed misgivings about our ability to provide much in the way of staff time; interestingly enough that is one of the reasons we wanted to bring Mr. Prosser in.  On page 2 or 3 of the agreement (paragraph 8) says “to provide any staff support, meeting space or other in-kind or cash assistance as outlined in the [name of the organization's] letter or resolution”; therefore, the town had submitted a letter that said we are supportive, but we have very limited resources.  If we sign onto this, it looks like we are just reinforcing the terms that were stated in the letter, we are not committing ourselves to something additional.  Mayor Becker asked Mr. Prosser if this was a correct interpretation.  Mr. Prosser responded that was absolutely correct.  Mayor Becker explained that Mineral Springs has one full-time staffer and one half-time staffer, so we have to be very careful about commitments.  Based on what we said in our letter and the six staff meetings and two elected official meetings per year, we probably would be able to meet that.  Mayor Becker volunteered to be the “elected official” for CONNECT and then someone else can volunteer to be the alternate if they choose.  We only have one senior staffer who would have to put herself down as the staff person and then we would have the junior staffer as the alternate on that.  Councilman Countryman volunteered to be the alternate “elected official”.  Councilwoman Critz asked Mr. Prosser if they were getting a lot of support in the county.  Mr. Prosser responded that the county board chair, Jerry Simpson, is on the executive committee and he has been very active in this effort of promoting and providing feedback and support and a meeting a community.  This region has probably involved more communities faster than anybody else around and Mr. Prosser credited the elected officials as champions in leading the process and guiding CONNECT; that is really important, because at the end of the day there will be some really needed types of recommendations.  Mr. Prosser commented that CONNECT will be asking for support when they begin the open houses, which will be their way of getting engagement (needed feedback, input from residents) and for residents to see what they are doing and why they are doing it.  CONNECT will need counties/municipalities to encourage people to participate, to literally and figuratively drive people to those meetings.  
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to adopt the agreement for the CONNECT Consortium and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, Critz, LaMonica and Neill
Nays:  None
7.
Consideration of a Proposed Text Amendment
· Mayor Becker noted that the Public Hearing is still open.  Ms. Brooks explained that a map was placed in front of each council member, as well as a list of everything that is allowed “by right” or by “conditional use” in the Light Industrial (LI) zoning district.  An application for a text amendment was received by Mr. Albert Rorie, who manages some property here in Mineral Springs.  The applicant's proposed text amendment was to allow Auto, Truck, Boat, Motorcycle Sales, Service and Rental as a use “by right” in the LI zoning district.  In reviewing the proposed text amendment, Ms. Brooks recommended that it be a use “by right” with supplemental regulations; this was in the best interest of the town.  The supplemental regulations suggested were: to limit the number of vehicles to 25 on the lot at any given time; that they be in compliance with the lighting ordinance; and that they be in compliance with the tree and landscaping ordinance.  The planning board unanimously recommended the proposed text amendments as suggested by staff to the town council.  Ms. Brooks explained that the council can accept the planning board’s recommendation or they can accept the applicants’ suggestion (since it is less restrictive).  Ms. Brooks noted that this Public Hearing has been properly advertised as required by the Mineral Springs Zoning Ordinance and the General Statutes.    
· Councilwoman LaMonica asked if there was anything in our regulations that protect environmentally given the type of use this is.  Ms. Brooks responded that there wasn’t anything in our ordinances; we would have to refer to Union County Environmental Health and if that didn’t work we would go another layer up to the State.  Councilwoman Neill asked how we would limit the number of vehicles.  Ms. Brooks responded that if they went over that amount they would be in violation of the Zoning Ordinance.  Councilwoman LaMonica asked if Councilwoman Neill was thinking enforcement, as far as who is going by to count periodically as to whether they are hitting the “max”.  Councilwoman Coffey noted that this particular lot in question can only accommodate six (approximately).  Ms. Brooks reminded the council that the applicant was applying for a specific piece of property, but if they look at the map [that was distributed] it shows where every piece of LI is and this [amendment] is across the board; anybody in these sections can do this.  Mayor Becker added that it was unlikely that Parkdale Mills would convert their operation to vehicle sales/service; however, John Shannon’s property is a hundred acre site and CarMax just might want to move in where you could have thousands of cars.  The planning board and staff’s feelings were that “we didn’t think CarMax is a type of sales and service that we would welcome in Mineral Springs”; it wouldn’t be in keeping with our vision.  Mayor Becker asked Ms. Brooks if it was the planning board/staff’s theory that if you confine it to the smaller lots or to a small number on larger lots than it will probably be in keeping and then referred to Councilwoman Coffey who was in attendance at the planning board meeting. He explained that Ms. Brooks had already pointed out that the original request was just for a use “by right” with no supplemental conditions, which did open the door, which is why staff came back and recommended that the planning board approve it provided it has this limitation; that is how it evolved.  Councilman Countryman referred to the map and pointed out the piece of property in question (over the railroad tracks across from Mineral Springs Fertilizer) and asked if this was being done for somebody to create a car lot – what is actually being created?  Ms. Brooks responded that she has been trying to stay away from the actual specifics of why this person wants it, because when the council looks at it they have to consider all of the possibilities that can happen.  This particular person buys and sells cars; he needs a place to have an office and to perhaps keep two or three cars.  Mayor Becker added that this particular one is a broker; he is not a car lot by definition.  Ms. Brooks stated again she did not want the council to look at it as if this were specific to him, because it is not; it is specific to every piece of LI property that we have.  Councilman Countryman responded that he understood that, he just wanted to know what we were trying to accomplish.  Councilwoman Coffey replied limiting it to 25, which is more in keeping with Mineral Springs.  Attorney Griffin offered that legally what you are doing is adding a new definition to LI and this is the way it ought to be viewed. This person could change his mind tomorrow and not do anything, but your definition is still there just like when you originally adopted definitions.  Councilwoman LaMonica asked if the maximum capacity could be proportionate to the property size, so that someone doesn’t take a space like this and start stacking automobiles; people do sell parts off of old cars.  Mayor Becker responded that it is specifically not an auto salvage yard; that is a different use.  Councilwoman Critz asked what would happen if it became a salvage issue.  Mayor Becker responded that it would be a violation.  To give the council an idea of scale, Mayor Becker explained that the parking lot at town hall has 24 parking spaces, so that would be the maximum size that somebody would be allowed to open; they couldn’t be stacked unless they were a parking deck and they could “drive” up, because they are not junk cars, they have to be operating cars.  It is not a salvage yard; it is sales and service.  Councilwoman Critz asked what the planning board’s intake was on this when they were discussing and researching it.  Ms. Brooks referred to Councilwoman Coffey, who was in attendance at the meeting.  Councilwoman Coffey responded that as a planning board, they went with the recommendation of the administrator because she knows what we are trying to accomplish according to our Land Use Plan and in keeping with that she arrived at a comparable number that was acceptable to the planning board and would limit the possibility of a CarMax; they are not going to come for 25 cars.  If you have nothing in place then they can come ask, but if you have something in place then they are not going to get a text change.  Ms. Brooks noted that she did not look at other towns to see what they were doing with a small piece of property; 25 seemed like a reasonable number that wouldn’t allow a CarMax, but it would still allow the applicant, etc. to be able to do something with the piece of property.  Mayor Becker added in just the LI areas.  Councilwoman Critz commented that she definitely thought the town needed to be flexible enough to allow and encourage new business without compromising the integrity of the Land Use Plan. 
· Ms. Brooks pointed out that this would be two text amendments: one is going to be to Article 5 and the other is to Article 6.  
· Councilman Countryman made a motion that we approve Article 5 of proposed text amendment, Article 5 text amendment is consistent with the Town’s Comprehensive Plan and the Town of Mineral Springs Land Use Plan adopted October 12, 2006 and the Vision Plan contained and referenced therein. The proposed text amendment is consistent with the Light Industrial wording to have the Light Industrial District be established for a broad variety of specialized commercial and industrial operations in the Town’s Land Use Plan. The proposed text amendment is reasonable and advances the public interest and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill
Nays:  None
· The text amendment is as follows:

	USE
	SUPPLEMENT

REGULATION SECTION NUMBER OR ARTICLE
	PARKING REQUIREMENT FOUND IN SECTION 9.1.8
	AR
	RR
	RA40
	RA20
	RA20
	B-2
	B-4
	LI

	Auto, Truck, Boat, Motorcycle Sales, Service, Rental
	6.10.11
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	C
	Xs


· Councilwoman Critz made a motion that the Article 6, that we add Section 6.10.11 (A), (B) and (C) to text amendment which is consistent with the Town’s Comprehensive Plan and the Town of Mineral Springs Land Use Plan adopted October 12, 2006 and the Vision Plan contained and referenced therein based on the language and the Land Use Plan for Light Industrial being established for a broad variety of specialized commercial and industrial operations. The proposed text amendment is reasonable and advances the public interest and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, Critz, LaMonica and Neill
Nays:  None
· The text amendment is as follows:

Section 6.10.11
Auto, Truck, Boat, Motorcycle Sales, Service, Rental
a) The number of autos, trucks, boats or motorcycles for sale or lease shall not exceed twenty-five (25) at any given time.

b) Outdoor lighting shall only be permitted in compliance with Section 4.10 of this Ordinance.

c) The use shall be in compliance with Article 15 – Tree Preservation and Landscaping.

· Mayor Becker closed the Public Hearing at 8:31 p.m.  
8.
Consideration of McNeely Road Greenway Parking Area Open House
· Ms. Brooks explained that the council had agreed that they wanted to have an Open House for the Greenway Parking Area and that they wanted Mr. Travis Morehead (Carolina Thread Trail) to be involved.  Mayor Becker added “to bring us our Carolina Thread Trail sign”.  Ms. Brooks continued that Mr. Morehead is available on Saturday, October 13th or October 20th or on any weekday in October, he will not be available in November, but he is pretty much open in December.  Councilwoman Critz asked how we would be advertising this.  Mayor Becker responded that we could send out a card like we did for the Open House if the event is too soon for it to go in a newsletter.  Councilwoman Critz pointed out that she will be away on October 13th and Councilman Countryman stated that he would be working on both of those Saturdays [in October].  Mayor Becker noted that Saturdays are great for this kind of thing, but it is a hardship on Councilman Countryman.  Mayor Becker commented that the Open House could be as complicated or as simple as the council wants it to be.  Ms. Brooks responded that it could be a simple ribbon cutting, walk on the trail and an unveiling of the signs.  There was a consensus of the council to hold the event from 1:00 p.m. to 3:00 p.m.  Mayor Becker mentioned that at the “Sneak Peak” we had some coolers of water.  Councilman Countryman responded that if we do that we are going to end up with a “bunch of litter”.  Mayor Becker replied “so we don’t have to do that”, but maybe send a card out to let people around town know that this does exist.  Councilwoman LaMonica asked if a motion was needed.  Mayor Becker responded a simple one, no food, send out a postcard to our citizens.  Councilwoman Critz suggested that the postcard should say things like “bring your walking stick”, “your water bottles” “so that you can hike the beautiful greenway after the ceremony”. 
· Councilwoman LaMonica made a motion that we proceed with an Open House to recognize the Greenway Opening and we proceed on Saturday, October 20, 2012 from 1:00 p.m. to 3:00 p.m. and that the advertising include some sort of a mailing piece that would outline the opportunity to be there and some recommendations around walking sticks and water and the like and Councilman Countryman seconded. The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill
Nays:  None
· Mayor Becker noted that Ms. Brooks will include this information on the website.  
9.
Proclamation for Constitution Week

· Mayor Becker explained that Constitution Week goes back to the designation by President Eisenhower; our constitution is rather unique as governing documents go.  It is great to have this proclamation; last year Ms. Brooks added it to our website.  Mayor Becker asked the council to approve this proclamation of September 17th through the 23rd, 2012 as Constitution Week.   
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to accept the proclamation for Constitution Week and add it to the website and Councilman Countryman seconded. The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, Critz, LaMonica and Neill
Nays:  None 
· The Proclamation is as follows:
Proclamation

Constitution Week

September 17th – 23rd, 2012


Whereas, The Constitution of the United States of America, the guardian of our liberties, embodies the principles of limited government in a Republic dedicated to rule by law; and 


Whereas, September 17, 2012, marks the two hundred twenty-fifth anniversary of the framing of the Constitution of the United States of America by the Constitutional Convention; and 


Whereas, It is fitting and proper to accord official recognition to this magnificent document and its memorable anniversary, and to the patriotic celebrations which will commemorate it; and 


Whereas, Public Law 915 guarantees the issuing of a proclamation each year by the President of the United States of America designating September 17 through 23 as Constitution Week, 


Now, Therefore, I, Frederick Becker, III, by virtue of the authority vested in me as Mayor of the Town of Mineral Springs in the State of North Carolina do hereby proclaim the week of September 17 through 23 as 

~ Constitution Week ~


And ask our citizens to reaffirm the ideals the Framers of the Constitution had in 1787 by vigilantly protecting the freedoms guaranteed to us through this guardian of our liberties. 




In Witness Of, I have hereunto set my hand and caused the Seal of the Town to be affixed this 

13th day of 
September  of the year of our Lord two thousand twelve. 


                                                                   Frederick Becker III












Frederick Becker III, Mayor

[image: image1.jpg]


Town of Mineral Springs


ATTEST:








Vicky A. Brooks



Vicky A Brooks, CMC, Town Clerk
10.
Consideration of Ethics Training

· Mayor Becker noted that “we are getting down to the wire” and as he recalled there are four of us who are required to do this by December 31, 2012:  Councilwomen Neill, Coffey and Cureton, along with himself, because they are the ones that have been elected in the most recent cycle and have to have it by December 31st of the following year; this is a mandatory ethics training.  Mayor Becker asked Attorney Griffin if they do it together if it would be required to be a special meeting.  Attorney Griffin responded he didn’t think so.  Mayor Becker commented in that case they could do it as a group at any time the four of them (who are required to do it) could get together.  Councilman Countryman asked if that wasn’t what they did last time at the town hall.  Mayor Becker responded that last time it was done at town hall and everybody did it; that was the first time, now you have to do it every time you get re-elected.  The Ethics Webinar costs $125.  After some discussion, there was a consensus of those attending to schedule the Webinar for Thursday, October 18, 2012 at 6:30 p.m. at the town hall.  
· Councilwoman Cureton made a motion to do the Webinar training on the 18th of October and authorize the expenditure and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, Critz, LaMonica and Neill
Nays:  None
11.
Christmas Decorations Update and Discussion

· Ms. Brooks informed the council that the town received the signed agreement from Duke Energy for the seven foot snowmen and the six foot snowflakes on 14 poles (12 existing and two new ones).  Mayor Becker is working on the electrician [for installation of the electric boxes]; one of those poles is at the Mineral General and the other is near the fire department parking lot.  The decorations have been ordered and should be received the first week of October.  Ms. Brooks mentioned that she spoke with Mr. John Underwood from the Union County Department of Transportation (DOT) about the tree at the corner of Highway 75 and Potter Road.  Ms. Brooks is awaiting confirmation as to whether or not the town will be able to put lights on that tree.  In addition, Mr. Underwood will let us know if that area is in the public right-of-way; this will determine where the permission needs to come from – the DOT or the property owner.    
· Ms. Brooks explained that she spoke with the Underwriting Supervisor Mr. Ryan Ezzell from the Interlocal Risk Financing Fund of North Carolina Property and Liability Program (the town’s general liability insurance holder).  Mr. Ezzell informed Ms. Brooks that if the town loans lights to the fire department and the fire department accepts those lights and there is nothing wrong with the lights, but yet if somebody over there falls and gets hurt [installing the lights], that would be “on the fire department”.  If the town loans the fire department a strand of lights that are faulty and something happens, that would be “on the town”, as far as general liability insurance is concerned.  Ms. Brooks asked Attorney Griffin if the town should have some kind of agreement written up between the fire department and the town. Councilwoman Coffey asked if that would be releasing liability.   Ms. Brooks responded yes, we understand that if we give them something bad and something bad happens over there then we [town] are going to have to pay for it.  Mayor Becker added that if the League paid the claim they will also subrogate – they are going to look at the manufacturer for providing a defective string that electrocuted a firefighter.  Chief Donald Gaddy asked Attorney Griffin if the town just donated it [lights] to the fire department, if then all of the liability would go away.  Councilwoman Coffey noted that the town could not be held liable for anything if they were giving it [lights] away.  Ms. Brooks responded that at some point, depending on what the town wants done, they are going to take on some liability.  In reference to the question of giving a “bad” string of lights, Attorney Griffin stated that was a jury kind of question.  Chief Gaddy stated that it is a lot easier if the town “donates” it [lights] “as is”, “where is” and they will come pick it [lights] up.  Ms. Brooks asked if he would not sign a paper.  Attorney Griffin responded that it seemed to him that the town ought to step up and be responsible for what it does; they have liability insurance.  Chief Gaddy noted that the fire department has liability insurance on the building and all of his people, as well as himself.   
· Ms. Brooks further explained that if the town wants to install lights on the Bradford Pear trees, they will have to get permission from Mr. Kaltsounis [property owner]. The same thing would apply there, if he gives permission and we put the light up and the lights happen to burn his tree down, the town will have to replace it.  If the town puts the lights out there and someone trips over a cord that is not properly marked, that would be “on the town”.  Mayor Becker commented that he [Mr. Ezzell] was not telling the town not to install this and they might cover us if someone trips.  Ms. Brooks responded yes they would cover us, but if somebody trips over a wire we put down there and we didn’t identify that the wire was there, then the League will pay, but obviously our insurance is going up.  We are looking at liability when we are looking at Christmas lights.  Councilwoman Critz commented that she sees a lot more problems with the trees than with the fire department and she didn’t know how in the world you are going to run a wire without having some kind of issue.  Councilwoman Critz thought that the town should forget about the trees.  Mayor Becker responded that he thought the town could “phase in”; we are going to have another building with a lot of lights on it and we’re probably going to have the tree on the corner (that can be wired from above) and we’re going to have lighted wreaths on the town hall.  Mayor Becker noted that he was going to get an email out to the guy in West Jefferson about a tree out front.  Councilman Countryman commented that he still thought that somebody should contact those property owners [in downtown] and encourage them to do their own decorating, which does not obligate the town, but it still accomplishes that goal.  Councilman Countryman feels very strongly about getting these people involved because some of them are the “nay sayers” that don’t think we are real attractive at Christmas, so they need to “pony up” and they need to help us be more attractive at Christmas.  Ms. Brooks responded that we can do that.  Councilwoman Critz commented that if you explain to them how we are…..  Mayor Becker continued that we’re adding a lot of decoration downtown at the taxpayers’ expense.  Mayor Becker stated that he and Councilman Countryman are going to work on the corner and the town is going to have to forget about the Bradford Pears as a town effort.  Ms. Brooks asked if the council would give permission to purchase the lights for the fire department and for the tree on the corner.  Councilman Countryman stated that he thought those were in the original budget.  Mayor Becker responded that they are in the budget, but we didn’t approve them, because we pulled it off the table since we didn’t have any sort of clarity on how many to buy, where we were going to put them, or what the liability was.  Councilman Countryman asked if the lights were $16 a strand.  Mayor Becker responded that a double strand is $34 and suggested that the council authorize up to $1,000 in expenditure for additional light strings.    
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to authorize up to a maximum of $1,000.00 for additional lights and accessories for the fire department and the tree on the corner at the intersection of Highway 75 and Potter Road and other town owned property and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, Critz, LaMonica and Neill
Nays:  None
· Ms. Brooks also explained to the council that if she or Mayor Becker are to participate in any way in installing any of these lights, they are not covered by the town’s general liability, unless the council has agreed to that being part of their job description.   This also applies to the lighting that Ms. Brooks does at the town hall or at the Old School Building.  If Ms. Brooks were to fall and get hurt and that is not part of her job description, the town would not be liable.  After some discussion, the council advised Ms. Brooks to update her job description and present it to them at the October meeting.
12.
Other Business

· Councilwoman Critz explained that she had been looking over the League Annual Conference, to be held in Charlotte, and asked the council if they felt it would be beneficial for one or more of them to attend this for reasons of education/networking.  One workshop is “Saving Green by Being Green” and another is “Creating and Maintaining Effective Citizen Advisory Committees”; there are several that are applicable to small towns.  Councilman Countryman asked Councilwoman Critz if she wanted to attend and what it was going to cost the town to send her.  Councilwoman Critz responded that it is $295 for each person just for the “fundamental thing” and there are a lot of extras.  Councilwoman Coffey highly recommended attending if anyone had a personal interest in going; Councilwoman Coffey was not interested in attending this one.    Councilwomen Critz and Neill will get together and discuss which days they will be able to attend.  Mayor Becker noted that there was money in the budget for training.  Councilman Countryman made a motion that we approve up to two representatives to attend the League Annual Conference and at their choosing to support this council and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Cureton, Critz, LaMonica and Neill
Nays:  None
· Attorney Griffin stated that he was glad the council did that, because a lot of rumblings are going on and he thought it was very important that the town send someone.  Mayor Becker added that it is different this year based on what they saw in the Webinar and what Attorney Griffin put in his report from the Municipal Attorneys’ Conference; we [municipalities] are under attack by the Legislature and there is a very bad interaction, maybe there is some strategies and this may be a special case where it is extremely worthwhile.   

· Mayor Becker mentioned that the Mineral Springs Post Office is up against a possible closure again; several months ago it was one of the many post offices slated for a reduction in hours (from eight to six).  Mayor Becker spoke with the Postmaster (Ashley) and she thought that was likely to occur, which wasn’t a problem from his perspective, but now they are doing a survey and will be evaluating a possible closure at worst.  There is a survey that you can get from the Postmaster, but we have a copy here; Mayor Becker will make a few copies on the way out.  Anybody that has a P.O. Box may have already gotten one or anybody that uses the post office can just fill out this form (put your mailing address on it).  Mayor Becker noted that he would be checking item #1, which is “I want the post office, if you’ve got to cut hours – okay, but this is an important thing, I want you to keep operating” as opposed to items 2, 3 & 4, which are to close it completely.  People who are getting their mail at the post office, because they don’t have mail boxes will have to go to a nearby post office for service.  Another option is to close it completely and give those people carrier route delivery.  Another option is to close it completely and have some business take over contract postal services and to sell stamps.  Mayor Becker stated that he would like to push for Plan A, which is to keep it open, even if they have to reduce hours.  The town has the form; the council can fill it out and bring it to their neighbors.  Councilwoman LaMonica asked if it would be appropriate to put something on the website about this being under consideration.  Mayor Becker responded that is why he was asking, the Postmaster said this is for distribution, it isn’t a secret, and anybody who uses the Mineral Springs Post Office and feels it is an institution of value should be made aware of it.  Attorney Griffin recommended that the town council consider a resolution, prepared by Mayor Becker, to adopt and distribute on the website, in town and wherever they want.  Mayor Becker responded that could be done next month, but the survey itself has a deadline before our next meeting.  Attorney Griffin suggested adopting the resolution tonight (sign it later) if they know what they want to say.  Mayor Becker responded that he “hated” to adopt an open resolution; it can be done next month, but the survey should be publicized now.  Ms. Brooks stated that she believed the survey had to be turned in by October 4th.  Ms. Janet Ridings added that there is a meeting at the Mineral Springs Post Office on October 18th at 4:30 p.m. and they will give the results of the surveys and what their decision is.  Mayor Becker commented that we will have the resolution at the next council meeting, which will be in time to bring it to that meeting.         

· Councilwoman Coffey mentioned that she had spoken to Ms. Brooks in reference to a conversation that she had with Wanda Glenn and Bettylyn Krafft about a Fall Festival in Mineral Springs next year – “that is an ‘all of us’ thing, not a one, two or three thing”.  This item will be placed on the October agenda for further discussion.        
13. 
Adjournment

· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to adjourn and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill 
Nays:  None
· The meeting was adjourned at 9:13 p.m.

· The next regular meeting will be on Thursday, October 11, 2012 at 7:30 p.m. at the Mineral Springs Town Hall.

Respectfully submitted by:

Vicky A. Brooks, CMC, Town Clerk


Frederick Becker III, Mayor 
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